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A Series of Oral Lesions Presenting to an Otolaryngology Department

Abstract:

SU Khan, TE O Connor, IJ Keogh
University Hospital Galway, Newcastle Rd, Galway

Abstract

This study was performed to assess the incidence and intraoral distribution of different mucosal lesions in a
representative population. Retrospective review of clinical notes and assessment of histology reports of patients were
performed, who presented with different oral lesions to University Hospital Galway, between January 2007 and December
2008.Of the 106 histology reports evaluated, 94 were identified as benign lesions while 12 were malignant lesions. 96
of these patients were referred from G.P services, 6 patients were referred from other departments while 4 patients
came through emergency department by self referral. The numbers and incidence of the commonest lesions in order of
frequency were chronic inflammation 20 (18.8%), papilloma 19 (17.1%), fibroma 09 (8.4%), mucocele 09 (8.4%) and
leukoplakia 08 (7.5%).We concluded that majority of the presented oral lesions are benign (88.7%). Chronic inflammation
(18.8%) is the commonest benign oral lesion and all white lesions which represents 34% of oral lesions are not true
leukoplakia.

Introduction

The vast majority of soft tissue lesions occurring in the oral cavity are hyperplastic inflammatory responses to local
trauma or infection. They may be predominantly of epithelial or connective tissue origin or a combination of the two
tissues. Clinically the distinction between reactive hyperplasia and benign neoplasia remains somewhat arbitrary.The
anatomical sites forming the oral cavity under the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) classification, starts at
the vermilion borders of the upper and lower lips and ends at the arch of the anterior pillars

1
. The oral cavity

contains many organs and tissues in a compressed small area, accordingly oral lesions have a wide variety of
appearances which includes fibroma, papilloma, traumatic ulcers, leukoplakia, mucosal cysts, benign and malignant
tumours. Fortunately the majority of these lesions are benign as shown in previous studies

2,3
, although some may be

pre-malignant or malignant. Majority of the oral lesions presents with few symptoms like discomfort in the mouth and
alteration in the surface texture representing as a mass or lesion, but rarely it may be painful and ulcerative in
appearance. Biopsy and histological evaluation of the tissues excised, is the final diagnosis in all these cases and
for best management plan it is necessary to divide them histologically between benign and malignant. For this purpose
oral pathologists use the term epithelial dysplasia to indicate microscopic features in a biopsy specimen that are
associated with malignant changes. There is a good correlation between higher grades of dysplasia and increasing risk
of cancer

4
. Although simple conservative excision is sufficient management in most cases but some lesions like

leukoplakia requires prolonged follow-up which merit discussion. This paper discusses the incidence and presentation of
all these clinical lesions.

Methods

Following appropriate Ethics committee approval, a retrospective study was performed, which included all cases of oral
lesions undergone biopsy or excisional biopsy in our department over a 2 year period from January 2007 to December
2008. Lesions were defined to be within the limits of the oral cavity based on the AJC and UICC classification systems.
All histology reports were evaluated in detail and divided into benign and malignant groups. We began initially by
reviewing the medical notes of all patients which were included in this study. The histological reports were taken as
final diagnosis. The major group of benign pathology were divided into different named sub groups as shown in Table 2.
Further data collected from the medical notes were age, sex and the method of presentation of the patients. A note was
made of the source of referral of all the cases. Clinical symptoms were noted as were findings on clinical examination
prior to biopsy. Final evaluation of the clinical notes was about the history of smoking and alcohol use for each
patient.

Results

106 oral lesions were biopsied or excised during the 2 year study period and were therefore suitable for inclusion in
our study. The mean age at presentation was 50.74 years and males and females were equally represented. 72 patients
(67.9%) were above the age of 40 years and 34 (32.1%) were below 40. Of the 106 histological reports evaluated, 88.7%
(94) identified benign lesions and 11.3% (12) identified malignant lesions of the oral cavity (Table 1). Medical notes
and histological reports were available for review in all cases. The most common benign lesions identified
histologically were chronic inflammation (18.8%), papilloma (17.1%), fibroma (8.4%) and mucocele (8.4%). Leukoplakia,
which is considered to be the most common pre-malignant oral lesion, was the 5th most common benign oral lesion (7.5%)
identified. Benign mixed tumours comprised 5.6% (Table 2). The most common site of presentation for chronic
inflammation was the oral tongue (8/20), while papilloma and fibro-epithelial polyp presented most frequently on the
buccal mucosa (8/19 & 4/9 respectively).

Mucocele occurred most frequently on the lower lip (4/9), while leukoplakia was located most frequently on the buccal
mucosa (3/8) (Table 2).All 12 malignant lesions of the oral cavity identified were squamous cell carcinomas. All 12
malignant lesions were identified in patients above the age of 40 years, and there was equal distribution of cases
between males and females. 10/12 cases were referred by their General Practitioner, while 2 cases were referred from
our emergency department with late advanced disease. 50% (6/12) of patients with malignant lesions were smokers while
42% (5/12) were non-smokers (smoking status was unavailable for one patient). The distribution of histological grades
of tumour differentiation were, carcinoma in situ (1/12), well differentiated (3/12), moderately differentiated (6/12)
and poorly differentiated (2/12). The most common sites of presentation were; lateral border of the tongue (8/12),
buccal mucosa (2/12), the floor of mouth (1/12) and lower lip (1/12) (Table 3).

Discussion

The oral mucosa, like any other epithelial surface can vary in appearance of health. In disease state the variation
from the normal can be quite subtle or very obvious. These pathologies are regularly encountered by clinicians but
their real incidence is not yet known. The data in this institutional based study involves all age groups and is nearly
equally distributed among male and female, as described in other studies

5,6
. It is obvious from the results that both

benign and malignant lesions are more common in patients above the age of 40 years except mucocele (8.4%) which were
common in younger age groups. Inflammatory / reactive lesions were the predominant diagnostic group (18.8%), which
presented either as discoloration of oral mucosa (white, grey), or as painful ulcer. No previous studies have reported
this condition as the commonest lesion, probably because of the fact that most studies were population based
prevalences of oral lesions

7,8
.

Papilloma (17.9%) and fibroma (8.4%) were the second and third frequent lesions in this study. To most practitioners
these two lesions appear the same, but infact they are quite different clinically and histologically. A Papilloma is a
benign proliferation of stratified squamous epithelium resulting in a papillary mass, while a fibroma is a firm,
smooth-surfaced, pink, sessile nodule, resulting from hyperplastic fibrous connective tissue, in response to local
irritation or trauma. Under the microscope viral-altered clear epithelial cells with small dark nuclei can be seen in
the prickle cell layers in cases of papilloma, moreover papillomas are recurrent and needs follow-up

9
. Leukoplakia

which is the commonest oral pre-malignant lesion, is defined by W.H.O as a white patch that cannot be rubbed off and
cannot be characterized clinically or histologically as any other disease

10
. It is thus a clinical description and a

diagnosis of exclusion. In this study also 34% of benign lesions presented as white patches / lesions and were
categorized as leukoplakia clinically, but histologically they were diagnosed as chronic inflammation, papilloma,
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lichen planus, focal fungal infection and actinic keratosis. It suggests that all clinically white looking lesions are
not true leukoplakia, and the actual incidence of leukoplakia is only 7.5%. Despite these facts we cannot ignore the
importance of taking biopsy in cases of persistent white lesions of the oral cavity, as a 4â��6% risk of malignant
change in all leukoplakic lesions is always present

11
. If untreated a dysplastic lesions will change to carcinoma

during a mean period of 33.6 months
12
. This indicates that all leukoplakic lesions need to be followed up for at least

3 years even after complete excision. Leukoplakia is diagnosed more frequently now than in the past, probably because
of the increasing awareness among health professionals rather than because of a real increase in frequency.

In this study 5 patients (4.7%) were referred by our Rheumatology colleagues for lower lip biopsy to diagnose
Sjogrenâ��s syndrome. All of the five histology reports showed normal mucosa with underlying normal salivary tissues.
As none of these reports showed any features suggestive for Sjorgenâ��s syndrome, the efficacy of this invasive
investigation for diagnosing Sjogrenâ��s syndrome is questionable. Actinic Cheilosis is a pre-malignant lesion caused
by ultraviolet radiation to the sun exposed lower lip. In this study 3 (2.8%) reports have shown hyperpigmentation of
the basal layer with moderate dysplasia. All the 3 patients were male, above 60 years of age and the lesions were
excised from lower lip, which are typical features for this condition

10
. Similarly other rare lesions detected were

Pyogenic granuloma (2.8%), Lichen Planus (2.8%), Focal fungal infection (2.8%) and Traumatic hyperplasia (1.8%). The
importance of diagnosing them most accurately, is to distinguish them from the pre-malignant lesions which are
Leukoplakia and Actinic Cheilosis. For practical purposes all physician should be able to recognise these lesions and
make appropriate referrals for biopsy and treatment.

In this study 11.3% of the lesions were diagnosed as malignant. The annual incidence rate (the number of newly
diagnosed cases per 100,000 persons each year) of malignant lesions in USA is 11â��15 %, which is the same as we found
in our study. Histologically all patients were reported as Squamous cell carcinoma which is in comparison with a recent
study in USA, showing 94 % of oral malignant lesions consists of squamous cell carcinoma

13
. Tobacco use and heavy

alcohol consumption are the two principal risk factors, accounting for 75% of oral carcinomas
14
. We found all the

patients with malignancy were above 40 years of age and 50% of them were heavily smoking 20 or more cigeretes per day.
As noted in other studies the commonest site for malignant process was lateral border of the tongue, followed by cheek
mucosa and floor of mouth. Histologically all the 12 patientâ��s reports were evaluated for clearance margins. In 7
(6.6%) of the reports there was no mention about this important indicator by the pathologist. We recommend more uniform
reporting for all tumours, as to help clinician in the treatment and follow-up. Majority of oral lesions are benign
(88.7%). Most oral lesions are hperplastic response to chronic irritation. All white lesions (34%) are not true
leukoplakia, the incidence of leukoplakia is (7.5%). Histology reports of malignant lesions should be more standardized
in terms of clearance margins.
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